
          Holiday RV Park Owners Association 
                         Board of Directors Meeting 

                            April 8, 2023 

 

Board of Directors 

Charlie Weeks (2021 – 2024) – President 

Mark Schieber (2020 – 2023) – Vice President & Public Relations  

Denise Gagliardi (2021 – 2024) – Secretary  

Talley Snow (2022 – 2025) – Treasurer 

Darin Batty (2022 – 2025) – Management  

Tom Barcellos (2021 – 2024) – Collections 

John Watkins (2020 – 2023) – Rules and Regulations 

Don Smith (2023 – 2026) – Maintenance 

Charles Nunes (2019 – 2025) – Park Usage

 

Members Present – 11 

 

Meeting called to order at 9:04am by Charlie Weeks. 

 

Flag salute led by Aaron Cartwright. 

 

President’s Address 

 

• Please silence or turn off all cell phones. 

• This is a volunteer Board. No one is paid for their time. Directors are reimbursed for out-of-pocket expenses. 

• Everyone is welcome to attend the meeting. Only Members can address the Board. 

• The Board aims to answer member questions at every meeting. However, responses to specific comments or questions 

may be deferred for review and placed on next month’s agenda. 

 

Committee Reports 

 

 

          
          

 

Financial Report – Talley Snow 

 

There is an excel sheet in the back of your booklets explaining the utility payments over the last five years. When we all 

looked at this we were all really surprised by the number we saw. When you are looking at it you will see cable is listed 

but it is actually cable and internet expenses. Over the last five years we have paid a total of 1.3 million dollars in utilities 

which means our expenses are very high. I know a lot of people were concerned about the laundry facility and what we 

are getting from the laundry facility and as you can see on the report we brought in $3,100 which means it is definitely 

becoming profitable for itself so we are excited to see that. Other than that, we do have about $82,000 in the emergency 

reserves, $49,000 in our operating account, $5,149 in our CIM, $66,500 in our dues account and our laundry facility has 

just under $16,000. We will be transferring $10,000 into the CIM account to cover the $9,000 loan payment and then 

whatever money we have left over will stay in the CIM account to slowly start to build it up. As we generate more income 

we are hoping to be able to transfer more money into the account in order to start building it up. 

Park Accounts Balance 
(3/31/23) 

Mechanics Bank–Operating  $88,963.34 
Mech. – Laundry  $19,793.62 

Mech. – Dues  
Mech. – Emergency Reserves 

Mech. – CIM Reserves 

$53,998.65 
$81,791.16 
$4,766.83 

Monthly 
Comparison 

March  
     2023 

 March 
2022 

 Difference  % Change 

Income  $172, 616.60  $158,471.61   $14,144.99         9% 
Expense  $75,588.85  $80,832.17  -$5,243.32        -6% 
Net Income  $93,166.62  $73,528.89   $19,637.73       27% 



Comment from Jerry Bodine (Locker 005) – You stated that cable included internet. It looks like in 2020 cable was 

$30,000 and in 2021 it jumped up to $53,000 whereas telephone/internet is only $6,000. What was the reason for such a 

big jump in pricing. 

 

Reply from Charlie Weeks – Just to be clear the one that is categorized as telephone/internet is the telephone and internet 

services for the office and the one categorized as cable is the cable and internet for the park. 

 

Reply from John Watkins – The reason for the big jump in 2020 to 2021 is due to our contract expiring with Spectrum. It 

expired in 2021 and we were then placed on a month-to-month agreement. According to CC&R’s, the board is only 

allowed to sign a one-year contract at a time without asking the members’ permission. Unfortunately, Spectrum would 

like a 3-year or 5-year contract instead so it is something we will need to bring to the membership to try and have 

changed.  

 

Reply Talley Snow – Don Smith is going to actually take on the project with Spectrum and do a little more research into 

figuring out what options we have and what we can do in order to get a better contract with Spectrum. 

 

Reply from Tom Barcellos – It is something we would need to take to the membership on the next mailing and have them 

vote on it. I think we need to get the research done and figure out what our options are and that way we will be ready for 

the next mailing and be able to present everything to the membership all at once.  

  

Collections – Tom Barcellos  

 

On the most recent report I have from February 2023, we have $13,644 in outstanding dues currently not paid. But there is 

also about $6,000 in prepaid dues for the month of July 2023. There are currently three shares we will be starting the 

foreclosure process on which total to about $1,320 in past due amounts. We have tried to reach out to them via letters and 

phone calls but have not received any response and they are now too far past due for us not to start the process. So, 

excluding these three shares, the total outstanding amount due is actually $12,324. Once we have the financials from Liz 

for March 2023 I will have a better understanding of the outstanding dues we still need to worry about and I have a feeling 

the $12,324 will actually be lower. 

 

Comment from Charlie Weeks – What is the time frame when we begin to the do the foreclosure process? 

 

Comment from Tom Barcellos – In the CC&R’s it actually states we should be doing it after 90 days. If we were to stick to 

the 90-day process, we would be spending a lot of money legally to do the foreclosure process only to have people start 

paying and then it becomes a cost the park cannot recoup. We have tried to find other ways to do the foreclosure process 

but unfortunately in order for it to be completed legally we must involve the attorney. It normally takes about a year 

before we start the formal process of foreclosing on a membership. We have tried to start the informal process after 60 

days by having the office reach out to members via telephone calls and email to try and get them to pay the past due 

amounts prior to involving the attorney.  

 

Management – Darin Batty 

 

The Dexter project is underway; our IT company has installed the software in order for us to run the credit cards and 

Spectrum has been out in order to install the internet for the machines to run on their own router. Now we are just waiting 

on the company to send us the set-up information and our location id so once we have that information we will be good to 

go to have it go live. The only other thing I want to bring up is a lot of the comments we have been receiving from guests 

is how great the staff is and what a stellar job they have been doing so I just want to take the time to thank the staff for 

their hard work and for everything they have been doing. 

 

Comment from Charlie Weeks – I agree with you on your last comment as I also read the surveys and comments from the 

guests and it was way more positive in regard to the staff and just the park in general.  

 



Park Use – Charles Nunes 

 

Looking at our park use in comparison to last year, March 2022 we had 74.5% occupancy which is average for that time 

of year. This year March 2023, we were down 60% occupancy which is about 13% occupancy from the year prior. 

Talking with Aaron about this earlier in the month, we had a lot of reservations that were cancelled due to the rain and 

road closures so this is the reason we were down this year versus last year. Nature can definitely take its course and cause 

reservations to change and people to change their plans but we seem to be having sunny weather now and so we anticipate 

the park filling up again and occupancy to start increasing once again.  

 

Correspondence / Public Relations – Mark Schieber (Absent) – Charlie Weeks 

 

We have discussed and talked a little bit about the survey and possibly changing things around by asking more direct 

questions in order to get better feedback. We would also like to add a spot on the survey for them to be able to 

communicate with us and us be able to communicate with them in return.  

 

February & March 2023 Guest Survey Comments: Please refer to the attached comments at the end of this document. 

 

Park Maintenance – Don Smith 

 

The maintenance staff have an amazing work ethic and I am really excited to be working side by side with them. With the 

four months of rain we have had, there are weeds popping up all over on the sites and maintenance is doing their best 

when those sites are empty to clean them up. I appreciate that on busy weekends like this weekend they take the time to 

stop their projects and assist people in parking their RV and getting settled in their site because that reduces any potential 

damage we may have from someone hitting the facilities while backing in. They are doing a really good job keeping up 

with the asphalt and fixing the roads because as we know the rain tears it up over time. We will need to look into fixing 

the road in the future and planning for it. 

 

Rules and Regulations – John Watkins 

 

I have been speaking with Aaron in the last couple of weeks and we haven’t heard of any issues with people not following 

the rules put into place. He said everything is running smoothly and everything is looking really good. I must caution you 

that we are going to be conducting site inspections and completing them prior to the next meeting. Please make sure you 

are cleaning up underneath your RV and taking care of the weeds in your site. 

 

Manager’s Report – Aaron Cartwright 

 

Annual Dinner went really well and it was great to see so many of you in attendance. We are hoping that everyone will have 

an opportunity to attend next year and would love to see everyone there. Washers and dryers will very soon be able to accept 

credit card payment through an app instead of paying with coins. You will still have the option to use coins should you 

decide you want to use them instead. The new software will allow us to remote start the machines should your money get 

eaten or to also keep up with the maintenance of the machines. We will be painting at 252/352, taking care of the rust on 

the stairs, and putting a television in the laundry facility. We will not be putting any type of tint on the windows in the 

clubhouse or any curtains for the time being. We will be changing the facility hours when prime time happens so all the 

facilities will be open later starting Memorial Day Weekend so I am able to schedule accordingly. We also completed putting 

the light up by the garbage cans and water machine so there is more visibility when walking near the restrooms.  

 

Reportable Actions – Denise Gagliardi 

 

I do not really have any reportable actions other than we had Don Smith join the board as a new board member and John 

Watkins and Mark Schieber were voted to remain on the board. Mark Schieber is now Vice President and Public Relations, 

Talley Snow is Treasurer, Charlie Weeks is President, Denise Gagliardi is Secretary, John Watkins is now Rules and 

Regulations, Don Smith is Maintenance, Charles Nunes is Park Usage, Darin Batty remained as Management and Tom 

Barcellos remained as Collections.  



 

Old Business 

 

1. None 

 

New Business 

 

1. Membership Classification – Charlie Weeks 

 

Looking into the classification of members is something we have not done in some time so I would like to go into 

the different classifications we have in the park. We have monthlies, snowbirds and campers. There is a fine line 

definitely in the CC&R’s and it comes down to anyone that owns a share is a member but should be treated all the 

same. We have different classes currently where we treat them differently. It is something we definitely need to 

get into and figure out because there has been discussion about whether having long term tenants in the park is 

legal due to residency. We want to make sure monthlies, snowbirds and campers are all treated the same and we 

don’t have different classes of members blaming each other for why the utilities are so high. It might come down 

to snowbird and monthlies being the same and having the same rights in order to make it fair but this is something 

the Board will continue to discuss. 

 

Comment from Tom Barcellos – I need to comment on this because this is the first time I am hearing anything on 

member classification. There is only one membership; any member who owns a share is a member and is 

classified as such. So, I don’t believe we can call it a “member” classification as much as a discussion on the 

different guest or rate classifications. Also, we need to make sure we are taking this step diligently and with some 

study because when you do too much change at one time it tends to upset people and then you have disagreement 

with the membership. 

 

Comment from John Watkins – A couple of comments, first one being on the snowbirds and monthlies; we did a 

study about 5-6 years ago on the electrical and it almost balanced out to the penny. What is not equal is monthlies 

have a flat rate year-round but are unable to use their time and snowbirds can apply to be a snowbird or not but 

they are able to use their time during the summertime after they have completed their 7-month contract. We cut 

back the snowbird amount from 8 months to 7 months to drive income and you are already starting to see a 

difference in the P&L. So, we should start seeing more of that in the coming months and we need to take a look at 

how the changes we already made last year take effect before we start making any new drastic changes since we 

don’t know how the current changes are going to affect our income and so far it is showing that it is in fact 

working. 

 

Comment from Charlie Weeks – We did an increase last year and it went into effect this year and then we have 

another increase we are going to do this year that will affect next year. That is why I am saying we will have good 

conversations and we will discuss what steps to take going forward. I hear it all the time how people say we have 

discussions in executive session and we want to make them aware of the issues we as a board are dealing with 

and the reason we have to have these tough discussions. 

 

Comment from Brenda Critzer (Locker 166) – Last year we did a cost analysis in order to fill the emergency 

reserves and the regular reserves. The cost analysis was set up to see improvement over a 3 – 5 year period of 

time and not be something that will increase our reserves right away. We don’t have a large option as far as 

putting money into the reserve and getting it up to what we need it to be in a single year but we did put the plan in 

place so we could try our best to increase the funds in a 3 – 5 year period of time instead. We put that plan 

together and started to put that in motion so are you saying you want to go back and redo the work we had 

already done? 

 

Reply from Charlie Weeks – I would like to go back and reassess and see if we need to do anything for the future 

in order to make sure everything works out. 

 



Reply from Liz Cuccia – Okay so just from an outsider’s perspective, I would like to give just a little bit of 

information because what it sounded like was all doom and gloom like the park has no money and things are in 

bad shape. Looking at the P&L from March 2023 we are up $54,000 more than we were last year at this time. 

Just as John spoke about we did come up with a plan to increase the rates but make sure we weren’t driving 

people out where we would lose income and just in the first 3 months alone we are seeing an increase in income 

even with the economy being the way it is. So, I believe we are on the right track and I think giving it at least 6 

months to see how that trend continues to follow especially now since the rain has settled down and we are 

starting to get better weather so we are going to see travel increase. Just to ease everyone’s mind we are making 

a profit and seeing things looking up from last year. 

 

2. Magnolia Center – Charlie Weeks 

 

Topic was not covered. 

 

3. Golf Cart Fee – Charlie Weeks 

 

At this time, we probably will not be charging for golf cart charging but we will discuss it at a later date.  

 

4. Cable/Internet – Charlie Weeks 

 

The cable and internet are definitely something we are working on and trying to get a more reasonable price for so 

we aren’t spending so much money on it. We currently have about $30,000 that we are paying in just the first 

three months of the year. Don has taken on the project of talking with Spectrum and trying to renegotiate a better 

rate and a better plan that will make it more reasonable to have in the park. 

 

5. Utility Expenses – Talley Snow / Charlie Weeks 

 

When we started accumulating this into an excel spreadsheet and looking into where we are, everyone agreed this 

is an extremely high number and the cost is very high. We see a huge jump from 2021 into 2022 from $262,000 

up to $308,000 so I believe we are looking at a huge jump for 2023 as well. We need to look at our utility usage 

and look at the different utilities we are currently paying and look at what we actually need to offer in the park 

such as internet and cable tv. We will not be putting meters for electricity on every site so everyone can rest easy 

on that suggestion because the CC&R’s state we cannot do that to any member staying in this park. It is 

something we can have a conversation about so we can get some of these utility expenses at a reasonable cost. We 

are going to have to do something with our rents and with our dues because it is the only way we are going to be 

able to start building our reserves and building the accounts so we aren’t in trouble later on down the road.  

 

6. Emergency Reserves – Talley Snow / Charlie Weeks 

 

We have a responsibility as a Board to make sure that we have an emergency reserve in place at the park. 

According to the reserve study we should have somewhere between $500,000 and $750,000 and we currently 

have about $100,000 to $130,000 in our emergency reserve. This can only be used for true emergencies such as if 

the lift station were to collapse or go down, we would have to close the park down until we can get it fixed. The 

cost to get it fixed is somewhere between $150,000 and $200,000 to replace the entire lift station. We have two 

types of reserves that we need to build up and that is our emergency reserves which keeps this place going should 

an emergency happen and then we have a reserves account which helps with the improvements in the park, fixing 

the roads, etc. I don’t have numbers right now and I don’t have exact solutions right now but it is definitely 

something that we are talking about and working with people outside of the Board such as Liz and Aaron because 

they have some great ides on how to make money and get those reserves built up so we don’t have to worry about 

when an emergency happens or when we need to do the next big upgrade.  

 

7. Monthly Bills/Deposit into CIM Account – Talley Snow / Charlie Weeks 

 

This was covered under Committee Reports – Financial Reports. 



Member’s Comments 

 

Domingos Silva (Locker 160) – I have a couple of questions for you guys. 1. Are we obligated to offer internet? 2. The lift 

station you are speaking about, do we not have a secondary pump in the shop so if the lift station goes out we have a backup? 

We shouldn’t be waiting until it goes out before we are getting a replacement and think into the future. 

 

Reply from Charles Nunes – We actually do have a secondary pump in the back should we have an emergency where one 

goes down. We also do preventative yearly maintenance to make sure everything is running smooth and we aren’t going to 

run into any issues. They will come in and clean them up and just check everything out. Also, about a year or two years ago 

we installed a new one and a new control panel. 

 

Reply from Tom Barcellos – Yes we do have one pump as a backup and then we have two working pumps which work 

together. So should one of the two pumps go out we do have a backup pump which will assist in making sure normal 

operations can happen. One pump will also run on its own; not for long term but will still run on its own.  

 

Jerry Bodine (Locker 005) – Does the board have a time frame on how they would like to get from $100,000 to the $500,000 

needed in the emergency reserves to be up to the standard for our reserve study? It looks to me like the reserves are being 

built and especially in the horrible economy so why are we looking to change anything right now? 

 

Reply from Charlie Weeks – We are going to take a look at the plan that Liz and John drew up and see if we need to change 

or adjust anything. Since I was unaware of this report I can now take a look at it and we can all decide as a group if anything 

needs to be adjusted or changed. 

 

Reply from Liz Cuccia – This time of year we are normally slow and rely on the snowbirds and monthlies to make up the 

income we are not receiving from the general public coming into the park. Once we get into the April Spring Break and 

June, July and August summer months and even September and October since we tend to have warmer months and people 

tend to come over and spend them at the coast we will start to build a chunk of our reserves.  

 

Mike Higham (Locker 162) – I am monthly in the park here and I don’t use my space too often so I am not really using the 

electricity or the utilities but yet I am forced to come in for 7 days a quarter. I don’t understand why you care if I am here 

or not when I am saving you money by not being here. I am not allowed to use my days but the snowbirds are and I am 

paying $8,000 a year because I want to have my space but yet I am a member and I am not allowed to use my days. Why is 

that? 

 

Reply from Aaron Cartwright – So if we could go back and try and divorce rates from the concept Charlie was trying to 

make about classification. Why do we treat you differently than someone who is a snowbird or someone who is a member 

using their free days coming in? Does that actually create a class of membership? I agree with Tom it doesn’t because you 

own a membership in the park and own a deed and have 42 days. So, why don’t we let the monthlies use their 42 days? 

Because it is the business model we have had in place for years. So, now we need to decide whether we want to change the 

entire business model to make everyone happy and make sure everyone is being heard or do we want to continue down the 

road we are going.  

 

Elsie Metzler (Locker 828) – The maintenance men are working so hard in order to fix the street and it seems like they do 

not have the correct tools to be able to do this. I really appreciate the work they are doing and I just hate to see them working 

so hard without the proper tools. But I just wanted to comment and say how much I appreciate the hard work they are doing 

and hope everyone also notices and appreciates it. 

 

Reply from Charlie Weeks – I agree they did an amazing job and we appreciate the work they are doing! 

 

Nancy Houck (Locker 63) – We used to have a pool cover that used to go over the pool and I can imagine that saved us 

quite a bit of money on utilities and electrical costs.  

 



Reply from Aaron Cartwright – The largest concern with the pool cover is it is not meant to be a one-man job and I don’t 

have enough staff to schedule two guys every morning and every night to be able to remove the pool cover. There are so 

many injuries that can occur with the guys doing it by themselves and it is really dangerous for someone to be doing it every 

morning and every night by themselves. Also, it can cause serious back injuries, people have fallen into the pool, and the 

equipment is way more efficient now then when we used to cover it. It was only about 7 – 8 degrees difference from when 

we used to cover the pool from now.  

 

Comment from Tom Barcellos – We looked into purchasing an automatic pool cover but unfortunately after the cost of the 

actual pool cover and the maintenance that goes into it, we found it wasn’t worth it. The aesthetics were not pleasing and 

it just didn’t seem worth it.  

 

Susan Fairbanks (Locker 765) – I have solar at home in Bakersfield and it has reduced the cost and expense of electricity. 

Have we thought about doing solar in the park? 

 

Reply from Darin Batty – I will kind of echo what I said last meeting the state of California just does not make it easy for 

us to purchase solar and make it work for us and the park. We are not in a great location to be able to use solar and actually 

have it pay off for us and save us money. It just seems to be more of a problem than a solution.  

 

Tim Thomas (Locker 101) – We just want to acknowledge the staff and let them know how much we appreciate the hard 

work they are doing and how much they take care of us when we are here in the park! 

 

Jerry Bodine (Locker 005) – In the beginning you spoke about travel expenses and how the board members are reimbursed 

for the travel expenses. I don’t see it anywhere on this paperwork. Is that just for travel or is that also for expenses? 

 

Reply from John Watkins – It is in the beginning of the minutes under the President’s address and it is also in the bills that 

are being paid for the month. 

 

Reply from Liz Cuccia – Yes it is just for the mileage at this time as those are the only out of pocket expenses the board has 

accrued.  

 

Reply from Jerry Bodine (Locker 005) – I am just asking because we are talking about charging people for the electric cars 

and golf carts but that is pennies compared to the $2,000 we pay to the board for them to travel when they are volunteering 

their time.  

 

Reply from Talley Snow – The CC&R’s actually state the board members will be reimbursed for their duties performed and 

out of pocket expenses including mileage. 

 

Board Member’s Comments 

 

Talley Snow – I received a text message from a member who was wondering if we could limit the time frame of children 

being in the hot tub or limit the hours they are able to go into the hot tub? 

 

Reply from Charles Nunes – That would be discrimination. You cannot stop a child from going into the hot tub or control 

the hours they are able to use the hot tub unless they are under the age of 14 years of age and are unattended. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

    

 



All Motions 

 

Denise Gagliardi made a motion to approve the minutes of the February 2023 meeting, seconded by Darin Batty. 

 

Roll Call: Charlie Weeks, Denise Gagliardi, Talley Snow, Darin Batty (Zoom), Tom Barcellos, John Watkins, Don 

Smith (Abstained) and Charles Nunes (Abstained). 

 

John Watkins made a motion to approve the financials at next months meeting due to the financials not being 

ready yet in order for them to approve this meeting – All Board Members agreed. 

 

Charles Nunes made a motion to approve paying the bills and payroll, seconded by Talley Snow.  

 

Roll Call: Charlie Weeks, Denise Gagliardi, Talley Snow, Darin Batty (Zoom), Tom Barcellos, John Watkins, Don 

Smith and Charles Nunes. 

 

Talley Snow made a motion to transfer the money from the dues account to the operating account to pay the 

second portion of the property tax, seconded by Darin Batty. 

 

Roll Call: Charlie Weeks, Denise Gagliardi, Talley Snow, Darin Batty (Zoom), Tom Barcellos, John Watkins, Don 

Smith and Charles Nunes. 

 

Talley Snow made a motion to adjourn to executive session, seconded by John Watkins. 

 

Roll Call: Charlie Weeks, Denise Gagliardi, Talley Snow, Darin Batty (Zoom), Tom Barcellos, John Watkins, Don 

Smith and Charles Nunes. 

 

 

Meeting adjourned at 10:49am.   

Respectfully Submitted, 

Denise Gagliardi 

Board of Directors – Secretary 

Cc 

Jennifer Del Monte 

Senior Reservation Agent 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Guest Survey Comments from February & March 2023 

 

• The park manager, Aaron and his staff do a great job. Thanks for a great stay.  

• Sites are too cramped, otherwise a nice park. 

• Staff, both in the office and maintenance were very helpful and cheerful. Wish there was some grass for 

the dog, but we made do. 

• Loved your place. Met some really wonderful people. Great service! 

• Great Staff! 

• Love the whole staff, park improvements look very nice. The cable people were having problems, didn’t 

have about half the channels, but we had lots of rain.  

• We LOVED the hot tub area! 

• Very happy with park, except for parking. I do understand small spaces. 

• All of the improvements look great! The grounds are very well kept! We were glad to see yellow chains 

up between spaces to avoid the drive/walk through traffic! Great idea! 

• Too many RV’s for too little space. The sites are the smallest I have ever encountered in my 50 years 

RVing. More like a small parking lot with too big of units.  

• I wish the spaces were bigger. That’s the only deterrent I have from staying at the park again. But the 

customer service was amazing and we had a great time.  

• Space 408 is not wide enough.  

• Will the pool be fixed soon? 

• Great staff and facilities. I plan on staying again in May. 


